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Minutes of the Meeting of Immingham Town Council

16th January 2019 Council Chamber, Pelham Road

Present
Councillors: 

G Fox (Chair)

K Houghton



M Cullum


D Barton

K Swinburn 



D Doherty


S Swinburn

B Duke



A Higgs 


D Bolton 

D Watson



W Weir



S Allan


S Gilboy

Officers:

Andy Hopkins Clerk to the Council.
Apologies:  

S Turrell
155/18

Minutes Silence for Ken Brackenbury

Public            
18 members of the public attended.


Steve North raised 3 points:
· Thanked Cllr Bolton for quick answer to his question – the pumping station at Immingham Docks would take up to 3 years to sort what pressure can be put on the drainage board?

· Policing – speeding on Pelham Road towards traffic lights, can we request Safer Roads Van?

· Can someone look into Government Heat Pump Grant trialling in Immingham?

Steve Lynn, Anti-Social Behaviour Officer for North Est Lincolnshire Council introduced himself to the meeting and looked forward to working in the area. As 1 of 3 Officers he will be looking at how to approach problems with reducing resources. Residents need to report problems so the whole picture in known. He will be in post for at least two years. Steve will be invited to a later meeting to talk about Immingham.

Amanda Ross raised issues with the removal of the No.5 bus service, this had lead to children missing the bus, being late and resulting in unauthorised absence at school, and another child having to hang around alone waiting for buses.

Kim Bryan stated the No5 service was over the top, but now they have  nothing. CallConnect is  costing £10 per day to get to Immingham it was £15 per week on the No5.

Ken Hesketh stated that a North Lincolnshire Councillor was trying to put a solution in place that would take 2 to 3 months. The village feels isolated.
156/18 
Declarations of interest:  

a. 

To record declarations of interest by any member of the council in 


respect of the agenda items listed below.  Members declaring 


interests should identify the agenda item and type of interest being 

declared.




Cllr S Swinburn 
Personal Interest
164/18



Cllr K Swinburn
Personal Interest
164/18




Cllr D Barton

Personal Interest
163/18

b. 

To note dispensations given to any member of the council in 


respect of the agenda items listed below.




There were none
157/18 

Confirmation of Minutes




Full Town Council



18th December 2018

Resolved        
That the minutes were approved as a true correct record.

Proposed 
Cllr S Swinburn
                        
Seconded 
Cllr B Duke




Policy & Scrutiny Committee

 7th January 2019
Resolved        
That the minutes were approved as a true correct record.


Proposed 
Cllr B Duke
                        
Seconded
Cllr D Doherty

 


Personnel Committee


7rd January 2019
Resolved        
That the minutes were approved as a true correct record.

Proposed 
Cllr D Barton
                        
Seconded 
Cllr M Cullum


Clarity was sought on the staffing pay-award and this was confirmed as a recommendation for the budget process.
158/18 

Members Questions 



To answer questions raised under Standing Order No. 22




None 
159/18:

Mayor’s Report


The Mayor reported that he had attended 2 church services around Christmas.  

Couple of dates to note:
26th January – Trinity Church Coffee Day in aid of the Mayor’s Charity
24th March – Mayor’s Civic Service at Trinity Church
.



160/18: 

Reports by Unitary Councillors: 
Cllr Watson informed the Council of the Bus Pass renewals trial at the Hub that will go to 31st March 2019 and perhaps develop.
Cllr Watson went through the waste issues with tonnages being at their highest rate. NELC staff had only been 1 day late. NELC was looking into weekly recycling and new receptacles.

Cllr Watson stated that NELC Council Tax would rise by 2.98% for 2019/20, following the reduction of the Revenue Support Grant from £18M to £5M, and will all be gone by 2020.

161/18: 

Representatives to Outside Organisations: 




To receive any reports from members representing the authority at 



outside organisations.

Cllr Duke informed the meeting that he would be attending the Town & Parish Council’s Liaison Committee on 24th January 2019.
Resolved

The following be raised on behalf of the Town Council:





Verge Parking Enforcement
No5 Bus

Waste Recycling

Policing in Immingham
Proposed 
Cllr B Duke

                        
Seconded 
Cllr S Swinburn

162/18:

Police Presence in Immingham


Cllr Weir raised concerns about the lack of policing in Immingham. There used to be a presence 24/7 with 16 officers and now there is only 2 officers and 2 PCSOs part time with no-one on nights. There had been a spate of 10 incidents, but only 3 had been reported as there was no faith in the police.

Cllr Watson and Cllr Bolton raised a personal interest as being on the Police Panel.

Cllr S Swinburn had met with the police and had asked questions about rural crime, illegal immigrants, and the level of policing and was assured that more officers would be deployed.

Cllr Houghton stated the Community Policing Newsletter was well received.

Cllr Bolton raised the problems with anti-social behaviour (ASB) and stated that arrests had been made. Immingham has the lowest reported crime rate in the area, incidents need to be reported. Policing numbers had dropped from 1900 in 2018 to 1300, but there was a commitment for 300 new officers. The ASB team has increased. As portfolio holder he will be arranging an ASB summit for Immingham in the future.
Everyone agreed that more policing is required.

Resolved      
     That “Policing” be a regularly agenda item, a letter be written to the Chief Constable raising the concerns and that the Chief Constable be invited to a future meeting.

Proposed Cllr W Weir

Seconded Cllr S Swinburn
163/18:

No.5 Bus Service

Cllr Weir raised concerns about the public uproar due to the removal of the No.5 service. This was the result of a funding grant being removed from the ABEL UK development and the route is not now commercially viable. This is affecting residents and those of South Killingholme accessing schools and shops.

Cllr Cullum raised that the Councils were not getting together to sort the problem out , how could the Town Council help?

The Clerk outlined the Community meeting at South Killingholme that he attended and the option that was currently being developed by North Lincolnshire that would take time to put in place. Was there a simpler community option that would serve the communities better?

The changes had resulted in difficulties for residents to get to work, getting children to school, accessing the job centre and shopping for example.

Resolved      
    That the Clerk facilitate a meeting between North Lincolnshire, North East Lincolnshire Council, South Killingholme Parish Council and Immingham Town Council to address the issues as soon as possible.



Proposed Cllr B Duke



Seconded Cllr S Swinburn
164/18


Development Control


a) DM/0004/19/FUL
Change of use of A plant hire depot to transport yard to include demolition of part of the existing buildings and siting of 1 welfare cabin. Ashtead Plant Hire Middleplatt Road Immingham North East Lincolnshire
Resolved      
     That the Clerk would raise concerns regarding whether the site has suitable access and was large enough for 18 units, and that it could increase the current HGV issues and parking problems



Proposed Cllr B Duke



Seconded Cllr M Cullum
165/18 

Financial Matters:
a) 
To approve the Schedule of Payments 7/18.

A query was raised over items 18 & 43 and this was the replacement for the projector in Hall, the use of which is included in the hire charge of the Hall and is a Town Council Asset.

Item 20 & 21 In Bloom recharge was queried and these were confirmed as recharges back to In Bloom from the Town Council.

Resolved        

To approve the Schedule



Proposed Cllr D Barton



Seconded Cllr B Duke
b) 
To approve Bank Reconciliation to 30th December 2018.

Resolved       

To approve the Bank Reconciliation



Proposed Cllr S Gilboy



Seconded Cllr K Swinburn
c) 
To approve the precept for 2019 on the Principal Authority.
The proposed budget was discussed with concerns raised about the affordability of rate of the increase.
Pressures included the reduced rate from NELC for the grounds maintenance and street cleansing and the desire to maintain the high standards.
It was highlighted that the budget had been gone through line by line at Policy and Scrutiny Committee. The level of service can only be maintained if the Town Council has the money to do it.
The proposed increase in the precept of £12576 was lower than the average increase over the last 5 years of £14229.

The level of reserves was also discussed and the Council had a level that would protect against the unknown and allow for future projects.

The proposed increase was £0.28p per month on a band A property.
An amendment was proposed to cap the budget increase to 2%. With a recorded vote agreed.



Proposed Cllr W Weir



Seconded Cllr K Houghton

For
W Weir, D Watson, K Houghton

Against
G Fox, M Cullum, D Barton, K Swinburn, D Doherty, 



S Swinburn, B Duke, A Higgs, D Bolton, S Allan, S Gilboy


Not Carried

Resolved       
To approve a 4.01% increase on the precept for 2019 on the Principal Authority.



Proposed Cllr B Duke




Seconded Cllr M Cullum

For
G Fox, M Cullum, D Barton, K Swinburn, D Doherty, 



S Swinburn, B Duke, A Higgs, S Allan, S Gilboy

Against
W Weir, D Watson, K Houghton, D Bolton

Motion carried

PART 2: Private Session

PUBLIC BODIES (ADMISSION TO MEETINGS) ACT 1960

The Chairman will move that the public be excluded from the meeting for the following item(s) of business pursuant to section 1 of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960, on the grounds that publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, in that it is of a personal matter.

Signed:

Town Mayor
__________________________________________________
Meeting Ended        8.20pm


